Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 15th March 2010, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Lindsay Davies, Stewart McKay, 




Mike Jones, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison, Sara Pickard,





Sheila Dafis & Wynford Ellis Owen (delayed),
 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Penri Williams, Eric Priday, Gill Rees, Jim Prosser & 






Cty Cllr Craig Williams
158
Police Matters
The Clerk advised the meeting that PC Tebbutt apologised for his non-attendance which was due to his shift pattern but he had stated that the PCSO would attend in his place.  The PCSO was not present for this item.  The Chairman invited Councillors to raise any issues for the Clerk to make enquiries of PC Tebbutt.
1. Cllr Jones asked that the Clerk enquire as to whether there was a pattern to the two break-ins in Penffordd, Pentyrch.
2. Cllr Jones advised that a ‘Tarmac’ cement mixer lorry had been seen in Pentyrch at 8.15 am that morning and asked that the Clerk enquire with the Police as to whether it was there legitimately or in contravention of the weight restrictions.

3. Cllr Davies raised the parking problems in Heol Berry and asked the Clerk to enquire with PC Tebbutt as to what action he was going to take.

4. Cllr Rosser advised that the lead had been stolen from the school roof in GYG and queried why it had not featured in the previous month’s crime report.
159
Public Session

There were 22 members of the public present in the room and others outside the room.  The Chairman welcomed everybody to the meeting and explained the procedures that would be followed.  The Clerk had, prior to the meeting commencing, distributed copies of the procedures, agenda and minutes.  The first speaker identified himself as Eifion Kemp, a former Chairman of the PCC in 1970, who complained that 15 minutes was not enough time for all the people in the room.
The second speaker was Mr Derek Thomas who referred to the missing bus-seat from Main Road outside 1 Nant y Garth.  He briefly outlined the history of the bus-seat and how it had been proved to have been purchased with public money before being removed by the owner of 1 Nant y Garth.  He went on to advise the meeting that Keith Roberts, the owner of the land, had offered to return the seat and land into public ownership provided the Council pays his solicitors costs of £750.  Mr Roberts had now undertaken to remove the interloper from his land so that the land could be handed over ‘clean’ to the Council.  He asked that the Council make provision in their next annual budget to cater for the costs involved in taking on the land.

Mr Geraint Collins agreed with the comments made by Derek Thomas but felt that information contained within the Community Links was contradictory.  He went on to say that he felt that Gwaelod y Garth had been the poor relation within the PCC, commenting on grants spent outside the Community, money spent on Creigiau Sports Ground and that with only two Councillors, GYG was always going to be outnumbered by Pentyrch and Creigiau Councillors.  He felt that politics should play no part in the Community Council but felt that Plaid Cymru had taken over the Community Council and this showed in the decisions made.
Tom Proctor commented that if the PCC took over the land at main Road and reinstated the bus-seat, it would be a very small proportion of the Council’s commitments.  He pointed out that the stream was not part of the land, public liability insurance should not be a problem and that the £700 may even be raised elsewhere.
Heather Davies-Rollinson introduced herself as speaking on behalf of a group of people regarding the proposed extension to the GYG Village Hall.  She felt that it had been discourteous that residents had not been formally advised of the plans as their houses would be the most affected by any extension to the village hall.  She referred to a letter from the village hall committee that alluded to Pat Stone being their representative and Mrs Davies-Rollinson was at pains to point out that this was not true, adding that she and her neighbours felt that they were at ‘the bottom of the pile’.  She stated that she wanted to make three points.  Firstly, with regard to the school she felt that the extension, whilst satisfying the village hall and school was a short-term and not a long-term solution.  She posed several questions such as why the primary school needed the extra space; the impact on traffic and parking; the apparent expansion of the school and why this should be when there were thousands of empty spaces in Cardiff schools.  She asked how this all fitted in with the Welsh Assembly’s plans and felt that there were too many questions unanswered.  Secondly she felt that residents were still in the dark about the demountables and it was not acceptable to be told that the only two options were the demountables or the extension to the village hall.  Her third point was in relation to the extension to the village hall pointing out that they had only just recovered from the 2 year building programme for the last extension to the school with the noise and disruption this had caused with deliveries and contractors vehicles.  The school field was slowly being reduced in size and no regard appeared to be paid to the Conservation Area status of the area.  She felt that time should be given to the longer-term plans.  Heather Davies-Rollinson then sat down to applause from the members of the public present.
Mr Tom Proctor queried whether it was possible to return to these discussions or whether they were banned from doing so for six months.

Lastly a female resident (name not heard) raised the subject of the condition of School Lane complaining that when she takes her grandson to school, if the weather is wet, the condition of the road is horrendous.  She stated that the road needs sorting out for the sake of all residents. 
160
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Clerk advised Councillors that the issue of the missing bus-seat was an agenda item and it would be sensible to defer discussion of this issue until the appropriate time.  The Chairman, Cllr Thomas, advised that the six month rule was on decisions made by the Council and did not preclude members of the public bringing matters up whenever they wanted to.
He went on to say that GYG was not considered to be a ‘poor relation’ within the PCC and that all proposals that come forward to the Council are fully discussed.  In relation to the grants, the Chairman made the point that grants were available for anybody to make an application and grants from within the Community were considered four times a year at the June, September, December and March meetings.  Only if there was money left in the grants budget at the March meeting was consideration given to paying grants to applicants from outside the PCC area.  At this point Mr Collins interrupted and was advised that the Public session had ended and that he was not entitled to comment further.  He continued to interrupt and was asked to leave the meeting.
Cllr Davies referred to the grants given pointing out that money had been given to applicants from Gwaelod most notably to the football team that played on the GYG playing fields and the organisers of the firework display to cover their costs for public liability insurance.  Cllr Rosser also pointed out that the money for the missing bus-seat had been promised by the PCC.
Cllr Davies went on to address the issues raised about the proposed extension to the village hall, stating that in her capacity as a member of the GYG Village Hall Committee, it was an attempt to come up with a tripartite solution that would combine the interests of the school, the CCC and the Village Hall.  She argued that the Village Hall Committee were right to come up with a plan to, both, preserve and upgrade the Village Hall and try and avoid the ‘demountables’ planned for the school field.  The Committee’s preferred option of extending towards the school was rejected by CCC and the plan to extend along Main Road was the compromise position.  The Chairman of the Village Hall, Selwyn Hughes, would be putting up the plans in the hall for residents to see as soon as they were available and that the proper planning procedures would be followed.  She emphasised that no decisions had yet been made.
Cllr Jones felt that a public meeting should take place where concerned residents could ask questions of the Education Authority.  It puzzled him as to why the Governors of the School were not answering these queries for the residents.  Cllr Thomas, the Chairman, agreed with Cllr Jones and proposed that the Council could arrange a public meeting as soon as possible in order that residents were fully aware of what was happening.  It was agreed that the Clerk would arrange a public meeting in GYG Village Hall, once the plans have been displayed and try and ensure the attendance of all relevant parties and advertise the meeting throughout the village.  Clerk to arrange

161
To consider the issues surrounding the re-instatement of the missing bus-seat in Gwaelod y Garth.
The Clerk drew members’ attention to the minutes of the meeting he had attended on 4th March and which were circulated with the pre-read papers.  He thanked Derek Thomas for giving a brief précis of the history of the bus-seat and also advising members of the current position in relation to the land.  He reminded Councillors that the only commitment the PCC had made was to re-instate the missing bus-seat when the disputes surrounding the ownership of the land were resolved.  It would now appear that Mr Roberts, as the owner of the land, was taking his own action to remove the individual who was attempting to gain the land by adverse possession and that following this he would offer the land to the PCC to re-instate the seat.  In view of this, the only decision for members to make was to consider acceptance of the offer in principle and to either make that decision now or to defer it until a more appropriate time.  The Clerk also pointed out that the PCC had had no direct communication with either Mr Roberts or his solicitor and that this information was second-hand.  He cautioned that no decision should be made until the offer and any accompanying terms were made in writing.
Cllr Rosser proposed that the decision is deferred.  Cllr Jones agreed with the Clerk that unless the PCC was written to directly, then further discussion was premature and proposed that Mr Roberts should be asked to give a written commitment.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
162
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th February 2010
The minutes were accepted and duly signed.
163
Police Matters
Before moving on to ‘Matters Arising’, the Chairman welcomed PCSO Gibbs who apologised for being late and the Clerk put to him the questions asked earlier of the Police by Councillors.
1. As regards the burglaries at Penffordd, PCSO Gibbs was unaware of any pattern, but would enquire into it and respond to the Clerk.

2. The information regarding the ‘Tarmac’ cement mixer lorry, seen in Pentyrch at 8.15 am on 15th March, was noted and PCSO Gibbs stated he would respond to the Clerk.

3. PCSO Gibbs explained that he and PC Tebbutt had carried out an exercise on Heol Berry in relation to the parking problems.  It had been informally agreed that as long as vehicles left sufficient room on the pavements for a double-width buggy to be able to pass then, in the interests of Community harmony, the officers would turn a blind eye to the illegal parking on the pavement as the net effect was to allow the road to be passable to other traffic.

4. The lead stolen from the school roof formed part of the list of crimes for the past month.  He added that another school in Llandaff North had also been attacked in a similar way and the culprits had been caught.  However there had been no evidence to link them to the GYG theft.  PCSO Gibbs was aware that as a result of the rain penetrating the building, £30,000 pounds worth of damage had been caused

PCSO Gibbs then gave the following crime statistics between 15th February and 15th March 2010.

Pentyrch – 7 crimes, 

There had been a theft at Fairmeadow; 2 burglaries at Penffordd, a theft from a safe at De Courcey’s; the theft of an i-phone at Heol y Parc and two arrests for cannabis possession.
Gwaelod y Garth – 2 crimes, 

The theft of lead from the school roof and a criminal damage to a motor vehicle 


Creigiau – 5 crimes, 

There had been 3 x theft from motor vehicles (all Ford cars) and the theft of a quad bike from a shed at Pant y Gored farm.  There had also been an arrest for cannabis possession at Cardiff Road. 

Cllr Jones suggested that the officers investigate any potential link between families being re-housed to Pentyrch from other areas and crimes.  Cllr Owen asked if drink/drive arrests were included within the figures and was advised that they had not been on this occasion.  The officer agreed to do so in future at Cllr Owen’s request.
164
Matters Arising
Paragraph 150 (Paragraphs 136 &127. 9)
Cllr Jones advised how he and Cllr Harrison had attended the meeting with Cty Cllr Craig Williams and the directors of Cardiff Bus, with their main emphasis being why the £3 rover bus ticket, available to all residents of Cardiff, was not available to the residents of the PCC area.  It transpired that the route had not been tendered for in many years although, if this process were to occur then Cardiff Bus would tender for it and would consider adding Pentyrch to the Radyr/Morganstown route.  The downside was there would be no link to the University Hospital.  Both Councillors felt that suggestions were being made ‘on the hoof’ by the Directors of Cardiff Bus and there was a feeling that decisions would be put off and hidden behind the need for ‘tendering’ processes to excuse why they had not done anything about the £3 rover fare.  Both Councillors felt that residents of the PCC area needed to know the reaction of Cardiff Bus and that Cty Cllr Williams wanted to carry out a survey of bus-users in the area to gauge opinion and reaction.  

Cllr Jones proposed, as an interim measure, that the PCC write to Stagecoach, the existing operator asking that they introduce the interchangeable £3 rover fare for PCC residents as they also receive a subsidy from CCC.  The letter should be copied to Cty Cllr Williams, Cllr Armand Singh, who is the Public Transport Officer for CCC and County Councillor Joe Carter, who is the Chairman of Cardiff Bus.  This was seconded and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 152.6
The Clerk advised that he had received an acknowledgement of his letter to the Chief Constable but not from Chief Superintendent Jones.  He intended to follow up the lack of response.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 152.8
The Clerk updated Councillors regarding the Cardiff LDP and further advised that he had written a substantial article for the Community Link on the Cardiff LDP and how it was inextricably linked to the progress of the WIBP.
Paragraph 154(f)
Cllr Davies referred to the consideration of the planning application at 57 Riverglade and advised that she had subsequently received complaints from neighbours of the property who were objecting to the proposed development as there would be issues affecting their shared drive.  She confirmed that the neighbour had submitted separate objections to the proposals.
Paragraph 155
Cllr Dafis queried whether the Clerk had received any response from Creigiau 23 and the Clerk confirmed that he had been in correspondence with the Chairman and Secretary.  They were both concerned that they were unable to carry out a watering regime on hanging baskets.  They had explained that their members tended to focus on large one-off events such as the Creigiau Carnival and as their members tended to be employed, they would not have the time to water hanging baskets.  Cllr Davies stated that with all the other issues currently occupying the minds of the GYG Village Hall Committee; she had not yet brought up the subject for discussion at their meetings.
Paragraph 156

Cllr Jones advised the meeting that at their meeting with Cardiff Bus he had raised the prospect of Cardiff Bus retaining an old bus to transport PCC youth to the Radyr youth club.
165
Community Link
In the absence of Cllr Williams, the Clerk advised the meeting that the Spring edition of the Community Link had gone to press and the closing date for the Summer Link would be the 14th June.  The Clerk also advised that this would be the first Link to be printed in colour on the first and last pages, as the Editor had received a large number of excellent colour photographs.  The additional cost of the printing would be £166 and this was agreed by an executive decision made by the Chairman and Vice-Chairman.  Members indicated that they were happy to endorse this decision.  The Clerk also advised that a number of articles had been received too late for inclusion but, in the main, they would be carried forward to the Summer edition.
166
Clerk’s Report
166.1
Proud Capital Vision Forum
The Clerk advised members of the offer from One Voice Wales for a representative from the six Cardiff Community Councils to join the Forum and also the offer made by Cllr Rachel Granger, Radyr & Morganstown CC, to represent the six Councils.  After a lively discussion, it was decided to endorse Cllr Granger as our representative on the Forum.  Clerk to arrange
166.2
Community Task Force ~ Merthyr & RCT CCs
The Clerk advised members of the offer received and, following a discussion, it was agreed in principle to offer the work-place experience, provided it was at no cost to the Council and the placements were mentored, covered by health & safety and fully insured.  Clerk to arrange
166.3
Application to purchase Council Land at Maes y Nant, Creigiau
The Clerk had circulated this to all Councillors in advance of the meeting and it provoked a lively discussion.  It was proposed by Cllr McKay and seconded by Cllr Owen to agree in principle to sell the land to Mr Sherwood, subject to certain restrictions being included within a covenant to the conveyance and an undertaking that the purchase would be at no cost to the Council.  Clerk to arrange
166.4
CCC Local Development Plan and the Wales International Business Park
The Clerk had already covered this topic at Matters Arising from the Minutes of the meeting held on 15th February 2010 and recorded at Paragraph 152.8 ante.
166.5
Pentyrch Open Gardens Programme 2010
Members agreed to repeat the advert placed in this year’s programme at a cost of £50.  Clerk to arrange
166.6 & 9
Grants
The Clerk had received five grant applications from within the Community for consideration.  Following discussion, the following decisions were made by members:
1. £50 to Pentyrch Open Gardens towards the cost of the two courtesy buses used during the open weekend.

2. £100 towards the running costs of the Gwaelod y Garth Pensioners Association.

3. £145 towards the start-up costs and running of the Pentyrch Baby & Toddlers Group.
4. £50 towards Pentyrch Village Hall towards their planting costs around the car park.

5. £50 towards the office rent of the Radyr & District Good Neighbour Scheme.
This left a surplus of £95 in this year’s grant budget and members decided that this would be carried over and included in next year’s budget.  Members also decided that, on this occasion, no grants would be awarded to applications from outside the Community.  Clerk to arrange
166.7 
Review of Electoral Arrangement ~ Draft Proposals
Cllr Jones felt the subject matter needed further consideration and proposed that it be deferred to the next meeting when it should be made an agenda item.  This was agreed by all members.  Clerk to arrange
166.8
Request for a Memorial Bench to be placed on Garth Mountain
This was agreed in principle, as long as the seat was to Council specification.  Clerk to arrange
166.10
Memorial Park, Pentyrch
The request by Mr Greenman was agreed, provided that a copy of their public liability insurance certificate is lodged with the Clerk prior to the event.  Clerk to arrange
167
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £3,648.21p and receipts of £60.00p were recorded for February 2010.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Owen, seconded and agreed.
168
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider:
a) 10/00206/W ~ 5 Tai Penylan, Capel Llanilltern. There was a general discussion regarding this application and Cllr Thomas took the plans in order to make a site visit.  Cllrs McKay and Dafis asked to be in attendance as well.  Any issues would be forwarded to the Clerk in due course.
b) 10/00228/W ~ 47 River Glade, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Davies advised that she had visited this site and, in contrast to the previous application in Riverglade, it was in keeping with other extensions in the area and she had no adverse comments.
c) 10/00338/W ~ 23 Parc y Bryn, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
d) 10/00412/W ~ Coach Cottage, Henstaff Court, Llantrisant Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
169
Correspondence
The Clerk advised that the correspondence received on 15th March 2010 would be covered in the following agenda item.
170
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Jones asked that the PCC write to CCC in relation to the original decision to implement the traffic calming measures in Pentyrch in 2006.  In particular, we should request a copy of the Risk Assessment and Health & Safety report that were carried out five years ago prior to the installation of the traffic calming measures.  In addition, the CCC should have carried out an Equality Impact Assessment and a copy of that document should also be requested.  All three documents should pre-date and highlight why the traffic cushions were introduced.  In relation to the letter received from Cllr Delme Bowen, Cllr Jones took issue with the content pointing out that at paragraph 3, speed cushions were not the most recent technique and; at paragraph 4, there was a distinct difference between a 20 mph zone and a 20 mph limit.  He also took issue with the responses in paragraphs 5 and 6.  

There was a general discussion and the Clerk pointed out that, in the second paragraph of the letter, Cty Cllr Bowen had stated the officers’ understanding of the meeting that had been held in February 2009 with the then Chairman of the Council, Penri Williams, was substantially different to what Cllr Williams had advised the PCC.  CCC had never responded to the PCC in writing with what had been agreed.  

The Chairman brought the discussion to a halt by suggesting that a meeting is requested with the CCC officers, the County Councillors and open to all PCC Councillors to thrash out these issues once and for all.  It was felt that this was the only way the PCC could get CCC to acknowledge and act upon the genuine concerns of Councillors and residents.  Should CCC then procrastinate or obfuscate on this issue, then members felt that the matter should be referred to the Ombudsman.  Clerk to arrange
171
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	16.2.10
	Sandie Rosser
	Can a handle be put on the GYG village hall notice board, as I have had some difficulty in opening the door?
	CMOs advised

	8.3.10
	Lindsay Davies
	I have received several complaints from residents in Heol Berry (as well as my own observations) of lighting on the path that goes from Taffs Well River bridge to Riverglade and Main Road, GYG. These lights are really not working consistently or effectively and need to be checked out and repaired; several of the lamps either don't come on at all, or do so sporadically, often flickering off.  
	Email to C2C

	10.3.10
	Lindsay Davies
	Further to my report to February’s meeting.  I sit on Gwaelod y Garth Village Hall Committee as a Community Council representative.   I confirm that on Monday, after many months’ work and deliberation, particularly by Chairman Selwyn Hughes, the Village Hall Committee reached a conclusion – pending the instigation of County Council-led planning processes - on the optimal design to achieve a combined Village and School hall facility.  The objectives were to avoid the necessity for the School to pursue the temporary classroom solution to resolve its overcrowding problem, and for which it secured planning approval in 2009, whilst simultaneously making best use and much-needed improvements to the facilities available at the village hall, including disabled toilets.  

The proposed solution maintains the current size of hall and meeting room and places them at the far end of the hall in an extension behind what currently comprises the stage.  Being very mindful that local residents would not be in favour of an extension, numerous alternative options have been explored in an endeavour to avoid one, but it has proved impossible to do so.  The Chairman of the Village Hall committee has replied in writing (cc to Councillors Davies, Rosser and Williams) to a letter received from concerned residents of Garth Villas confirming that the proposals will be available for inspection in the hall and will now be submitted to the County Council architects to progress the design further.  I anticipate that there will be considerable interest in the proposals.
	For information

	11.3.10
	Sheila Dafis
	I attended the PACT meeting in St Fagans Village Hall on Tuesday, 9.3.10.  Whilst it was well attended by locals I was the only Creigiau resident present.  One of the Creigiau issues brought up was the difficulty of access for disability scooters at Tesco’s.  This issue is still with Tesco’s who have not responded to the Council’s request for them to take action on this issue.  A follow up letter has been requested.  The next PACT meeting will be 7pm, 4th May 2010, at Creigiau Primary School.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.3.10
	John Harrison
	The school has been successful in obtaining monies to proceed with development of existing school building.  I have no further details at this time.
	For information

	15.3.10
	Lindsay Davies
	Radyr Comprehensive school is being inspected from 26-30 April and, as the parent of a pupil at the school, I have just been invited to attend a meeting with the inspectors on 24th March at 7pm in the School Drama Studio. I am merely highlighting this to urge that any parent with views - positive or negative - that they wish to express, takes up the opportunity offered to attend the meeting or contacts one of the parent governors, named as Mr B Crotty; Mrs A Davies; Ms J Pickstone; Mr G Steggles; Mr P O'Donnell; Mrs G Austin.  However, as I don't know where the governors reside, if there are any particular issues that affect Gwaelod pupils only, I would be happy to convey them, if appropriate. 
	For information

	15.3.10
	Wynford Ellis Owen & Sheila Dafis
	Cllr Owen ~ The sensitive letter written by the Clerk to an occupant of Cardiff Road near Queen Charlotte Drive has stirred up a hornets nest which has an unintended consequence insofar as the person, whose well kept trees overhang the pavement, has counter-complained that vehicles parked on pavements similarly restrict access.  I appreciate that the latter is a Police matter.

Cllr Dafis ~ I believe a letter should be drawn up by the Clerk, copies of which can be given to Councillors to deliver to the houses against whom complaints have been made to advise householders that it would be in their interest to cut back their overgrowth; otherwise the PCC would have to report them to CCC.  If this occurs the CCC will cut back the growth themselves and then bill the householder.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.3.10
	Stewart McKay
	I would be grateful if you could forward to me a copy of the letter received on 15th March 2010 in relation to the issues at Parc y Coed.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.3.10
	Mike Jones
	School travel plans have been part of Inspection reports for some years but from this year it is now a legal obligation for schools to have a travel plan.
	For information

	15.3.10
	Sheila Dafis
	In relation to overgrowth of hedges and trees perhaps we could do a feature in the next Link where photos of the worst offenders can be used to highlight the problem.
	For consideration

	15.3.10
	Sandie Rosser
	The drain on the east side of Main Road, GYG between Heol y Nant and the junction with Heol Goch has sunk and is quite dangerous.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.3.10
	Stuart Thomas
	I would like to thank Cllrs Williams and Davies for standing in for me as Chairman at the last two meetings owing to my hospitalisation.
	For information

	15.3.10
	Stuart Thomas
	On 29th January an ash tree fell on to a steel container in the Creigiau Travel yard.  It was a big tree and with the weight of a mature tree being about a ton per metre, it managed to crush a steel container from an 8 foot height to 5 foot.  It has highlighted my concerns over the safety of trees as the tree that fell is the same as those opposite the Creigiau Inn and on Heol Goch.  I would ask that CCC carry out an inspection of these trees and advise the PCC in due course.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.40 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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